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Message from the President 

Welcome to a new HALL year! We have a 

number of projects in the works -- some already 

in place, and some that will roll out throughout 

the year. 

Two of the immediately obvious changes are our 

new HALL logo and the newly renamed HALL 

Quarterly. I'm excited about the name change -- 

it's a good step towards getting more article 

submissions from a larger group of contributors 

in the librarian community. I'm also pretty 

excited about our new logo -- it's on our 

website, on the Quarterly masthead above, and 

will soon be 

popping up in other places.  

Richard Guajardo, along with Laura Edstrom, Barbara 

Szalkowski, and Joe Lawson, have been hard at work 

on the new HALL website. It is powered by Wild 

Apricot, the new web management database we 

purchased earlier this year. We're still moving over content but it will allow us to add 

new features like a members only section and a 

dynamic member directory. In addition to 

redesigning our website, we now are able to have 

online RSVPs for meetings, online membership 

renewals, and automatic reminders. It also has an 

administrative side -- the VP will have access to 

RSVP lists, which will streamline the process of 

ordering lunches for meetings. 

 

Next Meeting: 
 

Trial 

Presentation 

Technology, 

Tips, and Tricks 
 

Wednesday  

September 9 

11:45 a.m. 

at 

STCL Fred Parks 

Law Library, 

Emilie Slohm Room 

tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ aŀǊƎŀǊŜǘ .ŀǊǘƭŜǧ 

Continued on next page... 
¢ƘŜ ƴŜǿ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ 
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The HALL Quarterly is the official publication of Houston Area Law Librarians. The purpose is to 
communicate information to its members. Send contributions, comments and news items to  

Dan Donahue, Editor, and Joe Lawson, Co-Editor, at newsletter@houstonarealawlibrarians.com. 
 

All contributions submitted for publication are subject to editorial review. HALL does not assume 
responsibility for the statements of contributors. Views or opinions expressed herein do not necessarily 

reflect the view or policies of Houston Area Law Librarians. The HALL Quarterly is not copyrighted, 
however, permission should be sought from the authors and credit given when quoting or photocopying 

material from this publication. 
 

Membership dues are $40/year. For membership information, please visit the HALL Membership page. 

Finally, a follow-up from last year -- thank you 

again to everyone who contributed their time or 

money (or both) to our volunteer event at the 

Ronald McDonald House. We now have the final 

tally on donations and expenses for the event. 

There were $300 in contributions and our 

expenses for providing the 

dinner totaled $164.58. 

Since we had so many 

generous contributions from 

HALL members, we were 

able to donate the balance of 

$135.42 to the Ronald 

McDonald House to help 

them continue their great 

work. Thank you all for 

making that such a big 

success! 

  

    

 
 

Editorõs Notes 

The official publication of the Houston Area Law 

Librarians has a shiny new name, and  Editor 

Emeritus Joe Lawson has moved on to greener 

Vice-Presidential pastures, but one thing that has 

not changed is that content created by HALL 

members is the foundation of this publication.  If 

you or your library are involved in anything you 

would like to share with your fellow HALL 

members, your submissions will be welcome at 

the HALL Quarterly. 

- Dan Donahue 

Message from the President (continued) 

- Margaret Bartlett  HALL Volunteers at the Ronald McDonald Holcombe House {left to right}

Back: Blythe McCoy, Katy Badeaux, Patti Curtis, Shelby Shanks           

Front: Mary Ann Wacker, Margaret Bartlett  

mailto:newsletter@houstonarealawlibrarians.com
http://houstonarealawlibrarians.wildapricot.org/page-1680923
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Continuing Education 
Welcome to a new year of exciting 

educational opportunities from HALL! We 

kicked off the year in our customary fashion 

with an AALL Recap. 

Saskia Mehlhorn of 

Norton Rose Fulbright 

gave a fantastic snapshot 

of her experience at the 

Annual Meeting in Philly. 

Beginning with the PLL 

Summit, Saskia explained 

how impressed she was with a new method for 

generating creative solutions called the 

Innovation Tournament. She explained that the 

tournament could help spark ideas among team 

members and competitors, and promote buy-in 

even among participants whose ideas did not 

ultimately succeed. Saskia also told us about 

two very interesting programs of her own that 

were selected for this yearõs meeting. Weõre 

always happy to hear about HALL members at 

the front of the class 

ð way to go, Saskia! 

Coming up, we 

have some great 

e d u c a t i o n a l 

opportunities in 

September  and 

October.  Our 

September meeting 

will feature Bob 

Snyder, founder of 

Strategic Presentations, Inc., who will speak 

about trial presentation technology and 

techniques. Bob has a great deal of hands-on 

experience with the courtroom technology 

available in Harris and Fort Bend Counties, and 

his insights will certainly give you something to 

pass on to the litigators 

in your life.  

In October, weõll hear 

from one of our own. 

Robert Clark, legal 

re fe rence/ research 

librarian at UH, will 

present a program on 

white collar crime 

research and resources. 

Given Houstonõs boom 

and bust cycles, itõs only a matter of time 

before many of us are called upon to find this 

kind of information! 

As the year progresses, Iõm hoping to 

accomplish two goals with our continuing 

education schedule. First, I hope to draw talent 

from within. We are fortunate to have very 

talented and intelligent members in our local 

chapter who have a great deal of expertise to 

share that would benefit us all. Additionally, 

HALLõs monthly meeting is a great venue to 

gain public speaking experience in front of a 

friendly group, so I encourage anyone who is 

interested in presenting to contact me to 

schedule a program. Second, Iõm hoping to 

deliver practical programs that meet a current 

need. If you would like to learn about a specific 

topic, please let me know and I will try to track 

down a speaker. Chances are, if you would like 

to hear about a topic, someone else at HALL 

will too. Thanks for your help! 

- Joseph Lawson 

{ŀǎƪƛŀ aŜƘƭƘƻǊƴ 

wƻōŜǊǘ /ƭŀǊƪ 

.ƻō {ƴȅŘŜǊ 
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HALL Website Redesign: 

Membership Services Move to the 

Cloud 

By Richard Guajardo 

 

The HALL web site has moved to a new 
platform.  The new platform offers added 
features for HALL members and provided an 
opportunity to redesign the website. The site 
design incorporates a new HALL logo and a more 
vibrant color palate.  
 

Moving to a cloud-based content management 
platform allows for more robust handling of 
HALL events and membership services.  Member 
accounts will offer self-serve options for 
membership renewal, meeting RSVP's and 
more.  Meeting announcements, reminders, and 
membership renewals will be automated and 
scheduled for distribution via email. 
 

Another added benefit of the new platform is an 
online, real-time member directory. The new 
HALL Directory included an online search form; 
active members can search the directory by 
name, institution, or email address.  A key 
benefit for members is the ability to update their 
membership information as needed. A change of 

work address, email address, or phone number 
can be updated by individual members; the 
revised information is immediately searchable in 
the online membership directory. 

The move to the new platform is still in 
progress.  Once completed it will be a huge time 
saver for HALL officers and committee 
chairs.  Much of the work that is now being done 
manually will be automated. Work on the new 
site will continue through the Fall. The old site 
will soon be decommissioned; keep an eye out 
for the announcement. 
 

Richard Guajardo is Head of Resource Discovery 
Systems at the University of Houston Libraries. 

ƘǧǇΥκκƘƻǳǎǘƻƴŀǊŜŀƭŀǿƭƛōǊŀǊƛŀƴǎΦǿƛƭŘŀǇǊƛŎƻǘΦƻǊƎκ 

http://houstonarealawlibrarians.wildapricot.org/
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Exploring the Archives at Baker 
Botts 

By Joseph D. Lawson  

On Wednesday, June 24, 2015, Bob Downie, 

Manager of Library Services at the Houston 

office of Baker 

Botts, LLP, 

hosted several 

members of 

HALL for an 

exhibit that 

s h o w c a s e d 

r e c e n t l y-

p r e s e r v e d 

materials from 

the firmõs 

archives. Both 

the preservation 

efforts and 

exhibit were 

presented as part 

of the Baker Botts 175th Anniversary 

Celebration - a year-long series of events 

focusing on the firmõs history since it was 

founded by Houston attorney Peter W. Gray in 

1840. Bob was deservedly proud of his efforts 

and those of his team both in preserving valuable 

historic materials and in creating an exhibit that 

impressed both in scope and execution.  

Beginning with a 200+ year old Spanish 

colonial legal text, the chronologically-arranged 

exhibit quickly progressed to the mid-19th 

century and focused on the legal materials used 

by Gray, Colonel W.B. Botts, and Judge James 

A. Baker, as well as the role these men played in 

the growth of Houston and Texas through the 

early 20th century. Items of note included the 

original newspaper advertisement placed by Gray 

in 1840 and annotated personal copies of 

Gammelõs Laws of 

Texas. Moving 

into the 1900s, the 

exhibit showcased 

the contributions 

of the firmõs next 

generat ion of 

attorneys in laying 

the foundation for 

Houston as a world

-class city. Business 

r e c o r d s , 

correspondence, 

and photographs - 

a l l  c a r e f u l l y 

protected in archival-quality displays - provided a 

detailed look into an important and expansive era 

in the firmõs history. 

Turning the corner - both in terms of moving 

to the next portion of the exhibit and the next 

period of Baker Botts and world history - World 

War II took center stage. A large collection of 

colorful maps detailed strategic Middle Eastern 

oil fields and firm newsletters memorializing 

attorney and staff membersõ service to their 

country. Thereafter, the firmõs contributions in 

making Houston the energy capitol of the world 

Local Events 

.ƻō 5ƻǿƴƛŜ ƛƴ ŦǊƻƴǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŜȄƘƛōƛǘ 

Continued on page 7... 
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Help Us Celebrate a 
Century of Service 

By Mariann Sears 

 

On October 1, 2015, the 

Harris County Law Library 

will hold a Centennial 

C e l e b r a t i o n  t o 

commemorate a century of 

service to the local legal 

community. All of HALL is 

welcome to attend! You can 

also forward the invitation to 

attorneys, professors, and 

staff at your respective 

institutions because we are 

inviting the entire local legal 

community to the event. We 

hope to see you there! 

 

Mariann Sears is Director of 

the Harris County Law Library. 

Local Events 

¢ƘŜ IŀǊǊƛǎ /ƻǳƴǘȅ [ŀǿ [ƛōǊŀǊȅ 
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Rachel Littleõs Library Capstone 

Project Cited by New York Times 
 

 On June 26, 2015, the New York 
Times cited the University of Texas 
Tarlton Law Libraryõs Research 
Guide for Aztec and Maya Law.  As 
a library student at the University of 
Texas, Rachel researched and wrote 
content for the guide, updated the 
associated bibliography, and worked 
with the Benson Latin American 
Collection to obtain the images that 
are featured throughout the guide.   

  

Member Spotlight 

Local Events (continued from page 5...)  

carried the exhibit through the mid-20th centu-

ry. At the end of the line was a single volume 

with òPenzoil Caseó inscribed on the spine that 

contained documents associated with the largest 

settlement in history.  Looking toward the future, 

Bob expects that many of the materials will occupy 

a permanent exhibit in Baker Bottsõ Houston of-

fice. I would encourage anyone who receives the 

opportunity to see this exceptional collection of 

historic documents that tell the story not only of 

the growth of one of Houstonõs most important 

law firms, but also the city and state it has helped 

to shape in the last 175 years. Whether you are 

interested in archiving, history, or just the cheese 

and crackers Bob is serving, you wonõt be disap-

pointed. 

!ǊǝŎƭŜΥ ƘǧǇΥκκǘŀƪƛƴƎƴƻǘŜΦōƭƻƎǎΦƴȅǝƳŜǎΦŎƻƳκнлмрκлсκнсκƻƴ

-ǎŀƳŜ-ǎŜȄ-ƳŀǊǊƛŀƎŜ-ƧƻƘƴ-ǊƻōŜǊǘǎ-ƛƴǾƻƪŜǎ-ǘƘŜ-ŀȊǘŜŎǎκ 

wŀŎƘŜƭΩǎ ǿƻǊƪ ŎǊŜŘƛǘŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ¢ŀǊƭǘƻƴ [ŀǿ [ƛōǊŀǊȅΥ 

ƘǧǇǎΥκκǘŀǊƭǘƻƴΦƭŀǿΦǳǘŜȄŀǎΦŜŘǳκŜȄƘƛōƛǘǎκŀȊǘŜŎκ




